MFC Board of Directors Monthly Meeting

Tuesday, December 14th, 2010
6:00 pm

Present: Bill Beck, Jamie Bentley, Andrika Kuhle, Sheryl Hagen-Zakarison, Kimberly Vincent, Mark Mumford, Donal Wilkinson, Kenna Eaton (GM), Deb Reynolds (Finance), Joan McDougall (Grocery Manager), Theresa Nuhn (HR Manager), Christine Locker (Admin. Assist.)

Absent: n/a

Check-In

Member Forum

At 6:05, no members were present to speak.

Consent Agenda

· Minutes: Motion to approve the minutes as amended, seconded, passed (7-0)

· ACTION: Christine will delete 4th bullet under bank account section and rewrite the bullet underneath the D9 revision section to say that the Bylaw & Policy committee may make future recommendations based on Mr. Geidl's response.

· GM Compliance Reports: B8 (budget presentation)

· GM Financials and Operations: Motion to accept the compliance reports, seconded, passed (7-0)

· Comment on the narrative and explanation – has become more and more excellent; information is concise

Announcements and Action Item Follow-Up

Bill's action item from the November meeting: Mr. Geidl says that it is best to keep election ballots for three years.  The last set of ballots are kept and protected by Kay.  ACTION: Bylaw and Policy committee will look at D9 and make some recommendations to amend the policy to reflect where ballots will be stored and for how long.

Confirm Agenda

Incorporate B8 compliance report into budget discussion.

Business Agenda:

Retreat Follow-Up

Thank you to the Professional Development committee for making the retreat happen.

A discussion then followed about what went well and what did not, as well as a discussion about the minutes.  Andrika recently presented the Green Commerce Committee with the committee work process that the Board created at the retreat and realized that the Board may need to clarify and flesh out the process because, though it made sense at the time, it isn't as clear now because it lacks context.

ACTION: Each committee chair will send Professional Development the kinds of questions their committee may have about the process, then the Professional Development committee will work on refining the process to address these questions.

All action items from the retreat will be due by the February board packet due date (2-1-11).

Policy B2 Revision

The Bylaw and Policy committee is bringing back the same version of B2 that they presented in September.  Based on previous discussion of B2 at that meeting, the policy was taken back to the committee, and the committee decided that the policy could not be changed in a way that was actually effective.  It seemed that the biggest issue with the policy in September was the word “strive.”  The committee felt there was no other word that better said what needed to be said.

The idea behind the revision was a feeling of inconsistency in policy – the Board places no specific restrictions on the GM, except when it came to awarding employee bonuses; the BOD wanted to allow the GM to determine compensation and benefits without trying to reign her in.  The BOD also wanted a reference to living wage in the policy

A discussion of accountability followed.  There was a feeling that policy could be seen as opening up a grey area where the compliance report could be approved even if there is no living wage at the Co-op.

The accountability lies in the annual reevaluation.  The fact that the living wage bullet is even included in the policy means that it’s something for which the BOD holds the GM accountable, though it is not the only thing under consideration.

Policy B2 was approved as presented (7-0).

2011 Business Plan Discussion and Budget Presentation

The following is a summary of the information that can be found in Kenna's budget presentation, which is located in the File Cabinet on the Wiki:

The 2011 budget and business plan focus on building relationships, integrating the strategic plan, and the triple bottom line of people, place, and profit.  Natural and organic foods are selling at an all-time high, as shown in national grocery trends, and people are currently focusing on distinction and quality, a commitment to ethical responsibility, and food safety.  Therefore, the Co-op is projecting a modest growth of about 5%, a stable profit margin at 42%, and a new operating income of 2%.  Conservative growth estimates were done within each department, and expenses were predicted on a historical basis

2010 sales trends are far better than those of 2009.  The Co-op is not going to break $8 million this year, though it will be very close.  2011 should be slightly better than 2010 with an improved profit margin because of better prices through contract renewal with UNFI.  Health insurance will be going up by 21% and is the biggest increase; almost all the others will stay basically flat.

[Side discussion of patronage dividends and taxes.  Suggestion to give a lump sum to a local charity in the name of the members before the end of the year.]

What the Co-op chooses to do with its profit is what sets it apart.  We choose to put it back into the store and the community and toward the future – buying the building, building a savings account, doing work in the community.  The joint venture with Community Food Works will help the Co-op do a better job of reaching low-income consumers in the community.  It will educate people and provide them with better access to food, as well as build relationships within the community.  The local goods market is also growing, and the goal is to increase it by 10%.

The Co-op feels that building relationships is the key to who we are, and it helps secure our future success.

ACTION: Bylaw and policy committee will look at amending B3 re: business plan and will try to have a recommendation by the January BOD meeting.

A discussion of the 2011 business plan followed.

Regarding basket size: The Co-op's recent growth has come from increasing the number of transactions  and members, but we haven't made any headway in increasing the baskets (amount of purchase per transaction).  It may not be unrealistic to assume that the average basket is going to decrease due to what's happening in the universities.

Smaller baskets do tend to reflect the number of those who frequent the store because they buy smaller amounts more often.  Increasing the average basket is still one of the biggest internal goals, and demoing projects is helping to do this.  We are also working on customer service with the staff and making sure that the store carries things that people actually want to buy.  Outreach and Community Food Works reaches out to other sections of the community and is bringing in new customers.

It may be beneficial to measure things in a different way because basket transactions may not be giving the right information.  It would be interesting to look at the membership's monthly averages instead because so many of them are frequent shoppers whose basket size may be small.  It would be good to know if members are buying more or less, and we may see some useful trends.

Regarding Competition: What does the Co-op do well relative to what the competition doesn't?

The Co-op builds better relationships with customers and is authentic.  We cannot always fight the competition's prices, but there has been an upsurge in price checkers in the Co-op, meaning our prices are competitive.

Regarding Trends: Discussion about changing the product mix.  The grocery department is constantly watching and reporting on what sells and what doesn't, and they change the product mix based on what people here buy, as well as on national trends.

Regarding Management: Is there anything in writing to maintain consistency within the management structure after Kenna leaves?  

It takes about three years for a manager to become proficient.  There are some written materials, but a lot of it can only be learned on the job because management is such an art and is constantly fluctuating.  We also need to consider that even if the manager leaves, the staff still retains important information.

Motion to approve the 2011 budget as presented, seconded, passed (7-0).

Transition Management Team Discussion:

Kenna is proud of the management team, the Board, and where the Co-op is now.  The people Kenna has nominated to act as the interim GM team (Theresa Nuhn, Deb Reynolds, and Joan McDougall) are the best choice, and they have the support of the management team, as well.  They are fully prepared to step up to the plate, and they have a lot of great ideas about how to keep operations moving forward.

Each interim manager would be responsible for the departments they understand.  Kenna has suggested that policy compliance be suspended, though the team is willing and able to provide whatever information the BOD needs.  The BOD could also prioritize which compliance reports are the most important.

There is a plan for increased compensation in both Kenna's succession plan and the GM Hiring Toolbox from Carolee.

If the search were to take a year, would that jeopardize day-to-day operations of the Co-op?  Kenna has allowed management to work at her level.  The team she has selected works well together and supports and respects each other; they are capable of making decisions by consent.  If a problem should manifest itself, the team would inform the BOD or the BOD would notice before things got out of hand.  If the search was prolonged for some reason, the BOD could always bring in an interim GM.

Concern was raised that bringing in an interim GM would cause the store to have to adapt twice.  By the time an interim GM was brought up to speed, it might have caused more turmoil than good.

It is generally assumed that the Co-op needs to hire a new GM.  Is that assumption valid?  Is there some other management system that might work better?  Co-ops are finding that it is harder to grow the Co-op in the long term without a GM and just a management team, though day-to-day operations still worked well.

The Board went into executive session at 7:50

Minutes taken by Christine Locker

Signature of the Board President
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